MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS AT A SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 11 FEBRUARY 2004 AT 7.00PM

In the Chair:

Councillor C McCambridge

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, M Digney, H A Harding, G Hartin, T Laverty, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M Molloy and O McMullan.

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Director of Finance and Administration


Mr D Kelly, Chief District Building Control Officer


Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager


Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development/Recreation Manager


Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager


Mr A Wilson, Senior Environmental Health Officer


Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer


Miss F McCorry, Clerical Officer

04/05:1
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors C Blaney and S Blaney, as they were unable to be present.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor McCambridge welcomed everyone back to the resumption of the Council Meeting that had been held on Monday 9 February 2004.

She stated that she hoped that all members would not reiterate on old business and requested that when agendas and reports would be sent out, that all members would read them and should they have any queries, contact the officers in advance of the meeting. 

Councillor McMullan stated that Councillor McCambridge’s remarks inferred that members did not read the paperwork that was sent to them.
04/05/2
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2004/2005

The Clerk stated that the Rates Estimates Document had been re-circulated from the previous Council meeting.  

He pointed out that since the previous meeting, a letter had been received from the DOE regarding Capital Expenditure, and informed members that loans could be extended to thirty years rather than being restricted to twenty five years which would provide an additional £3,723 saving for Council this year.
Councillor McMullan enquired if the leisure facilities could be further utilized to derive more income, and enquired if some nights could be cut if the user numbers were low.

Councillor Black agreed with this remark and suggested that the winter opening hours be addressed.

The Tourist Development Recreation Officer (TDRM) stated that during July and August the recreation centre reverted to summer hours and that it attracted a number of visitors, and that during the winter over forty groups used the facilities.
Councillor Laverty stated that it was very important to maximize the use of the leisure facilities as it would help to reduce vandalism. 

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TDRM stated that it had been agreed on 3 February 2004 that £75,000 would be included in the budget for Interreg, and pointed out that it had been brought to members’ attention immediately following a meeting that he and the Technical Services Manager (TSM) had attended in Letterkenny.
Referring to Trade Waste, the Clerk informed members that the fee had not been increased for a number of years, and pointed out that this could be challenged by the Government Auditor, and suggested that the Trade Waste Fees be increased by twenty percent.

This was agreed.

Councillor McIlroy suggested that all the savings suggested on page four and five of the circulated handout be adopted.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that Councillors allowances had not yet been confirmed but that at an estimate an allowance of approximately £8,500 per member could be allowed for in the budget.
Referring to Burial Grounds, Councillor McConaghy expressed his concern that the budget might be cut, and stated that the £2,000 should be retained.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the allowance of £2,000 for Burial Grounds be retained in the budget.”

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that the new refuse collection vehicle was necessary as the old one would cost between £8-10,000 a year to maintain.

After discussion, it was agreed that the suggested savings highlighted on page four and five of the circulated handout would be adopted with the exception of the allocation for the Burial Grounds which would be retained in the budget.
The Clerk referred to the Corporate Budget and enquired if members’ wanted to retain the Ostic and Williams Consultancy Fees for the North Eastern Area Plan response in the budget.  
After discussion it was agreed that the allowance of £10,000 for North East Area Plan would be retained in the Budget.

Referring to the Contributions Budget, the Clerk enquired if members were of the opinion that Voluntary Contributions, the Twinning Association and North Antrim Community Network (NACN) should be retained.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the allowance of £2,000 for the Twinning Association should be retained in the Contributions Budget.”
After further discussion,


Councillor Hartin proposed


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That an allowance of £3,000 for the NACN should be retained in the Contributions Budget.”

After discussion, it was also agreed that the allowance of £2,000 for the Voluntary Contributions be retained in the Contributions Budget.

The Clerk suggested that the Centre Fees be increased by fifteen percent which would include Sheskburn Recreation Centre, Sheskburn Community Centre, Mosside Community Centre and Bushmills Community Centre.

After discussion, it was agreed that the centre fees would be increased by fifteen percent.

The Clerk informed members that as an option, the Project Costs for Community Relations could also be reduced by £8,750.
This was agreed.

He also informed members that if the July Tennis Tournament in Ballycastle Tennis Courts was cancelled the rates could be reduced.

After discussion, it was agreed that the July Tennis Tournament would not be cancelled, and that the allowance would remain in the Ballycastle Tennis Courts and Tournaments budget.

Referring to the Playing Fields and Play Areas, the Clerk stated that the fees could be increased.

This was agreed.

He also stated that if the Caravan Park Fees at Cushendun and Cushendall were increased by five percent rather than three percent it would help to reduce the rates, and he pointed out that if the fees for the Marina were increased by ten percent rather than three percent, and additional permanent berths were installed, it would also help to reduce the rate.
This was agreed.

The Clerk informed members that if Council Meetings were to be held during the day,  the payment of overtime could also be reduced.  
Councillor McDonnell stated that it would be inconvenient to hold the meetings during the day as members either worked or had other commitments.
Councillor McMullan stated that if the meeting was to be held on a different night when the recreation staff would be on reception, it would save on security costs.

Councillor Harding stated that employers had a statutory obligation to allow employees time off for official Council business.

After discussion,

Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That Council meetings would remain to be held on the second and fourth week of each month.”    
On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and six votes against the proposal which was carried.


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,


“That the day of the Council Meeting be changed.”

On a vote being taken, there were two votes in favour and six votes against the proposal which was lost.

After discussion, it was agreed that the allowance for overtime for Council Meetings would remain in the budget.
Referring to the Official and Courtesy Visits, Councillor Digney stated that it would be unfair to the next Chairman to withhold this budget.
After discussion, it was agreed that the allowance for Official and Courtesy Visits would remain in budget.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the Saturday Collection in Cushendall for Green Waste would be withheld from the budget.
Councillor McConaghy informed the DFA that he would like his conference allowance deducted from the budget for 2004/2005.

This was agreed.

Councillor McDonnell pointed out that the Chief Auditor had stated that all conferences should be justified and that a report should be written up and held for a period of time.
Councillor McAllister stated that in his opinion, attending conferences had been very useful.

Councillor Laverty expressed his agreement with this statement.

After discussion, it was agreed that the allowance for conferences would remain in the budget.

Another suggestion to reduce rates, the Clerk stated, was to cancel the weekend refuse collection service for Public Holidays.

Councillor McDonnell stated that collections during the summer should differ from those in the winter.
The TSM stated that the £6,000 did not represent a true figure should the public holiday refuse collections be stopped, and pointed out that if the waste was not collected for a fortnight, it would mean a double collection with all the association costs therefore being doubled.

Councillor McAllister stated that recycling would reduce the amount of domestic waste which would reduce the amount to be collected.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the allowance for weekend Refuse Collection service for Public Holidays be deducted from the budget.”

Referring to Saturday and Sunday street sweeping, the TSM stated that this service also included the opening and closing of public conveniences, and pointed out that if the allowance was to be deducted from the budget, the toilets would not be opened or cleaned at the weekend.
Councillor Molloy stated that in his opinion, the street sweeping should continue at weekends.

Councillors Harding and Laverty expressed their agreement with this remark.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,

“That Saturday street sweeping be ceased and Sunday street sweeping be retained on a one year trial.”

On a vote being taken, there were two votes in favour and six votes against the proposal which was lost.

Referring to the District Policing Partnership (DPP), Councillor McMullan enquired if any savings had been made in the budget.  

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the DFA stated that there had been a £1,000 saving to Council out of the DPP budget.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that the budget had been closely scrutinized by the Policing Board, but stated that a detailed budget could be brought back for members’ information.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the Clerk stated that Dog Licence fees had not been increased for seventeen years, but that they were determined by statute.
Referring to the overtime budget, Councillor McAllister stated that it should be cut by ten percent, and pointed out that if that was not possible, then it would be much better to employ an extra person rather than to spend the money on overtime.
After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the overtime budget be cut by ten percent .”

On a vote being taken, there were two votes in favour and five votes against the proposal which was lost.

Councillor Harding stated that if the overtime budget was to be reduced, the services would also be reduced.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor Molloy stated that the project for the sea front included a number of projects including street lighting.  He also pointed out that they would help to reduce vandalism, and that the project would save thousands of pounds of capital expenditure for Council.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Councillor McCambridge referred to the legal services used by Council and stated that she had a lack of confidence with the service currently being provided.

The Clerk stated that other legal advisors had been used, and that if the service went out to tender that it could not be limited to solicitors within Ballycastle.

Councillor Harding stated that she did not want to be associated with any of the remarks made regarding this issue.
Referring to the Moyle Enterprise Company and the Economic Development Officer’s post, Councillor McCambridge enquired if the post would be replaced after the period of notice.

The Clerk declared an interest in this item and left the meeting at 10.40pm.

After discussion, it was agreed that the post would be advertised as a new recruitment.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

The Clerk re-entered the meeting at this point.

04/05:3
PROPOSED DISTRICT RATES FOR 2004/2005
After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black,

“That Council would strike a domestic rate of 156.54 and a non-domestic rate of 21.26.”

On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour and two against the proposal which was carried.

The meeting concluded at 10.50 pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..
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